Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 21st November 2011, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Sara Pickard, Gill Rees





Stuart Thomas, Nikki Howard, Wynford Ellis Owen, Eric Priday




Stewart McKay, Mike Jones, Lindsay Davies, & Penri Williams 
ALSO PRESENT:



County Councillor Craig Williams (left early)
APOLOGIES: -
Councillor:

Jim Prosser
131
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was not present and the Clerk advised that he had received details of the crimes in the three villages for the month of October.  He had spoken to Inspector Arkontopoulos who had instructed that the crime statistics would be sent to the Clerk on a monthly basis along with the minutes of the PACT meetings, which the Clerk had also received.  The Clerk went on to advise members of the 27 calls, 8 crimes and two arrests that had occurred in Pentyrch & Gwaelod and also the 8 calls and 3 crimes that occurred in Creigiau.
Cllr Jones pointed out that his earlier predictions of reduced policing numbers and lack of resources in the area were coming true and that the ‘chickens were coming home to roost’.  He added that the Council only had itself to blame.
132
Public Session

There was one member of the public present.  Mr Ken Hughes agreed fully with Cllr Jones, pointing out that there was little Police activity in Pentyrch even though they had a base in the village.  He felt that the Police should be more pro-active and asked whether they were checking the numerous scrap metal vehicles that were around the village for their tax, insurance and loading.  He went on to praise the siting of an automated speed reminder at the top of Heol Goch.
Cty Cllr Williams advised the meeting that he had taken a telephone call from the CEO of CCC some 40 minutes earlier who had advised him that the Charter had been tabled for the December meeting of the Council.  He went on to mention that the couple of other issues that he wished to raise had already been brought to the attention of the Clerk, who would raise them later.
133
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

The Chairman advised members that the automated speed sign had been placed at Heol Goch by Cllr Jones.  Cllr Jones mentioned that the sign had been subsequently vandalised.  Cllr Davies stated she had attended the PACT meeting and that the registration numbers of scrap metal vehicles should be reported to ‘101’.  She also advised that the closure of the Police office in Pentyrch caused a wide discussion.  There were no other matters arising.
134
Minutes of the full Council meeting held on 17th October 2011
The minutes were proposed as accurate by Cllr Thomas, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed.

135
Matters Arising
Paragraph 110
Cllr Jones advised that he did not agree that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting as the amendments he had requested for the September meeting had not been acted upon and he asked what the criteria was used by the Chairman and the Clerk to decide what was included and what was not.  This provoked a response from the Chairman who felt that only serious errors or omissions needed correcting and lamenting there did not appear to be a meeting when the issue of the minutes was not raised by Cllr Jones.  Cllr Thomas reminded Councillors that the system was introduced to streamline the production of minutes and that if Councillors were not happy then they had the recourse to bring the matter up for discussion at the next meeting when the Council could vote on any proposed amendments.  Cllr Thomas felt that it was ridiculous to be discussing the accuracy of the September minutes that the Council had agreed at the October meeting and proposed the meeting move on to next business.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed.
Paragraph 111 (Paragraph 88)

Cllr Owen queried whether the Clerk had received a response from the Chief Constable and the Clerk advised that a response had been received from Inspector Arkontopoulos on behalf of the Chief Constable in relation to the original letter but had not received a response from the Chief Constable in relation to the subsequent letter sent regarding the closure of the Police Station.  The Clerk did advise that he had received a response from The Clerk to the Police Authority, which he would cover at the Clerk’s report.
Paragraph 111 [Paragraph 92 {Paragraph 73 (Paragraph 66)}]

Cllr Jones advised that he would leave this to agenda item 15
Paragraph 113 (Paragraph 104.4)

Cllr Harrison raised the issue of the noticeboard and the Clerk advised that he had not yet submitted the planning application although he had a noticeboard, rescued from the refurbishment of GYG Village Hall, ready to put in position.  Cllr Priday stated that the PNW were prepared to pay for part of the noticeboard as they had done for the noticeboard at High Corner however the Clerk advised that he would need to see if the position could take a double noticeboard or whether the PCC would be restricted to a single noticeboard because of the size of the site.  Cllr Harrison mentioned that the noticeboards at High Corner were dirty and could do with cleaning and Cllr Rosser queried when the Garth Olwg noticeboard would be repaired.  The Clerk advised he would arrange cleaning of the Pentyrch Noticeboard but could not recall being advised of a problem with the GYG Noticeboard.  Nevertheless he would check back in his records and take whatever remedial action was required.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 115.1

Cllr Priday asked whether subsequent Remembrance Day parades could be moved to 11.00am in keeping with elsewhere in the Country.  He also requested that sign(s) be purchased advising of the service and the road closure between 10.45 – 11.15am.  This provoked a wide ranging discussion with views being expressed on the timing of the service and whether CCC or the AA should provide the signs.  It was generally agreed that signs were a good idea.  Cllr Williams felt that this year’s Remembrance Day had been very successful and wished to thank all those involved in the arrangements.

The Clerk told the meeting that his advice to Council was that the issue of Traffic Management should be left to the professionals and cautioned members against becoming involved as they could be leaving themselves open to the possibility of litigation.  Cllr Davies stated that Councillors were aware of what could or could not be considered ultra vires in this respect but considered it was their duty to help local citizens by providing informal advance notice of the road closure if the formal routes failed to deliver this.
Cllr Priday asked if the Council could do two things, firstly establish from Radyr & Morganstown CC how they closed Heol Isaf for their Remembrance Day service and secondly how they achieved the road closures in Tongwynlais for their carnival.  Cllr Jones added that the question should be asked of the Police or the Highways Authority and should be done now rather than wait until next year.  This provoked a further discussion and it was agreed that the Clerk would seek answers to these issues.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Harrison concluded by advising that any move to an 11am service should be made in agreement with the new vicar.

Paragraph 115.2


Cllr Jones sought confirmation that all of the monies raised by the sale of the Rest Centre would be spent in Pentyrch including the 40% to be determined by the Council.  The Clerk stated that he had already emailed Cllr Jones confirming this to be the case.

Paragraph 115.6

Cllr Jones asked what the latest position was regarding the possible further winter resilience meeting and the Clerk advised him that all the information he had had been forwarded to him.  If CCC decides to run another meeting then both Cllr Jones and Cllr Davies would be advised.  Cty Cllr Williams advised that he had a copy of the CCC Winter Resilience Plan which he would forward to the Clerk for circulation to all Councillors.

Paragraph 115.8
Cllr Harrison advised members that the CRAMC meeting, arranged for 25th October, had been cancelled without CRAMC advising either himself or Cllr Owen, although both had attended the venue.  The re-arranged meeting was for Tuesday 22nd November and neither he nor Cllr Owen could attend because of other commitments.  He urged remaining Councillors to try and attend.
Paragraph 115.9

Cllr Pickard asked if there was an update on the litter bin and the Clerk advised her that an order for a litter bin had been placed although the first one delivered had been faulty and needed to be returned, however, the matter was in hand.

Paragraph 117(b)

Cllr Jones asked if there was any update on the planning application at 10 Tyn y Coed Road.  The Clerk advised that he had spoken further to Lisa Russell but the matter was still awaiting determination.
Paragraph 120 (2nd paragraph)
Cllr Jones took issue with Cty Cllr Williams reference to ‘circulated options’, stating that they were not options as they were all the same thing.  The Chairman invited Cty Cllr Williams to respond and he advised the meeting that ‘they were options’.

Paragraph 120 (3rd paragraph)
Cllr Owen requested that the Police be asked to carry out speed checks on the stretch of Cardiff Road, Creigiau between Robin Hill and Parc y Coed during the evening. This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 121

Cllr Rosser asked it there was an update from CCC regarding the Japanese Knotweed and the Clerk advised he would chase this up, seeking confirmation that the land referred to belonged CCC.  Clerk to arrange
136
Minutes of the Estates Committee meeting held on 24th October 2011
Cllr Thomas proposed that the minutes were accurate; this was seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all present.  The minutes were then signed by the Chairman, Cllr Harrison.

137
Matters arising

Paragraph 124

Cllr Priday had no issue with the protocol or the 60/40 split of the proceeds however, with reference to the allotments, he felt that these would benefit only a small number of residents and that the allotments should be considered in the same way as the applications from outside organisations, insofar as the benefit s must be proportional.  This prompted a discussion with Cllr Owen stating that discussions at this stage should not pre-empt the Applications Committee’s decisions.
Paragraph 125

The Clerk advised that he had sent tenders out to seven contractors in respect of the Creigiau Recreation Ground contract.

Paragraph 126

The Clerk advised he had arranged with a contractor that morning to attend at the Creigiau Recreation Ground to advise what the problem was and give an estimate of the costs to repair the drainage.  The Clerk would advise Council in due course of the outcome.
138
Minutes of the Staffing Committee meeting held on 31st October 2011
Cllr Thomas proposed the minutes as accurate.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  The Chairman duly signed the minutes.

139
Matters Arising
Paragraph 129
Cllr Rees queried the absence of the conveyance and the Clerk explained that he had written to Youngs Solicitors requesting details of the conveyance as well as the return of all documentation relative to the PCC Estates; as he was carrying out a review of Council owned land, together with a revised terrier map and photographs for all Councillors.  He had received an acknowledgement from Youngs.  Cllr Thomas advised that the matter relating to the split of equity, in the event of the sale of the Council offices, would be covered in minutes from the year the sale occurred, namely 2000.  The Clerk advised he would check back on the old minutes.  Clerk to arrange
140
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised the closing date for the next Link was the 2nd March 2012. 
141
Clerk’s Report
141.1
Annual Accounts 2010 ~ 2011
The Clerk advised members that they needed to approve again the Annual Return and if they were happy then the Chairman was required to sign and date Section 3.  The Clerk then had to send the Annual Return to Mazars before the end of November and they had to respond by the end of December.  That would then complete the process for this year.  The Council agreed the Annual Return and the Chairman signed and dated Section 3.    Clerk to arrange
141.2 & 8
Police Station
The Clerk told members that he had received a response from the Police Authority and read out the letter from Alan Fry, the Chief Executive.  He also read out the letter from Neath Port Talbot CBC, who were acting on behalf of the South Wales Police, and were giving formal notice of the intention to formally close down the Police office.  A discussion ensued, primarily around the PNW’s desire to see the Council offices retained as a base for the Police, as contained in the letter received by the Clerk from Mr Brian Prichard, the acting Chairman of PNW.  The Clerk stated he had no issues with the Police attending the Council offices when they were open; however he felt that he had no option but to request the return of the keys held by the Police and cautioned the Council against permitting unrestricted access. This was agreed.  Cllr Thomas queried the time frame for the yearly contract and the Clerk advised that his assistant, Lyndon Brain, had been asked his legal opinion on the notice expected and had stated that it could be argued that a 12-month rolling contract required 12 months notice; but practically three months notice would be considered sufficient.  The police had therefore complied with this.   
141.3
Retirement of Mrs Caroline Morgan.
The Clerk advised members of the impending retirement of Mrs Morgan, after nearly 15 years service, and Council agreed to purchase £50 worth of gardening vouchers as a leaving present.  Cllr Priday wished to voice his thanks for her service especially for the delivery of the Community Link in GYG.  Cllr Thomas commended her for all her efforts especially her stepping in to take minutes at Council meetings and her assistance in catering at various events.  Cllr Howard suggested an article in the next Link would be appropriate and this was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
In addition the Council agreed that if Caroline and her husband Peter continued delivering the Community Link in GYG, the PCC would give £25 to her to donate to a charity of her choice.  The Council also confirmed that Mr Lyndon Brain, the other half of Mrs Morgan’s job-share, be offered the part-time job. Clerk to arrange 
141.4
Fields in Trust
The Chairman, Vice Chairman and Clerk signed the Deeds of Dedication in relation to Creigiau Recreation Ground.  The Clerk will forward the document to ‘Fields in Trust’ in London where the trustees add their signatures and then register the ‘Deed of Dedication’ against the title deeds.  The Clerk advised the Council that the same could not be repeated for the Memorial Park, Pentyrch as it was held on a lease and the British Legion had written to advise they could not commit to the hundred years.  Cllr Jones queried this and the Clerk read out the response from the British Legion which unequivocally rejected the proposals as, they claim, it would be contrary to the Charities’ Act 2003.   Clerk to arrange
141.5
Purchase of Photo-Voltaic Solar Panels..
The Clerk explained the actions he had taken subsequent to decision, to purchase photo-voltaic solar panels for the Council offices, made at the Buildings Committee meeting on 3rd October and endorsed at the full Council meeting of 17th October 2012.  In view of the changes the Government had introduced in relation to the feed-in tariff the Clerk had sought the permission of the Chairman and Vice-Chairman to move quickly to secure a contractor, although he would have, ideally, put the contract out to tender.  The Clerk asked that the Council endorse his actions in view of the circumstances and this was proposed by Cllr Williams, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  
141.6
Polling Station Review
The Clerk advised the meeting that the polling review being carried out had concluded leaving the arrangements for the PCC area the same as before and, especially, that a separate polling booth remains available for the 128 electors in Capel Llanilltern.  This evoked a discussion with Cllr Jones stating that he felt that money could be saved by using the PCC offices as the one polling station for the entire area, as they do in North Wales.  This notion was rejected by the other Councillors.
141.7
Diversion of Footpath No.1, Capel Llanilltern.
The proposed diversion of the footpath was advised and Councillors agreed that it was a pragmatic resolution to the nonsense of the definitive footpath that went across the lake and through a building.
141.8
Closure of the Police Office at Pentyrch.

This had already been discussed at Item 3 of the Clerks report.
141.9
CCC Highways, Footways & Carriageways Renewal List 
The Clerk explained the email he had received that day from Cty Cllr Williams and it was decided that the five highways, etc that could be put forward for Pentyrch and GYG would be:
1. Heol Goch, GYG to Pentyrch

2. Main Road, GYG,

3. Heol Berry, GYG,

4. Church Road, Pentyrch

5. The lack of drop kerbs on pavements throughout Pentyrch to give proper easements for wheelchairs and prams.
In addition, the Creigiau Councillors wished that the following Highways, Footways and Carriageways be sent to Cty Cllr Delme Bowen, to inform his choice for the Creigiau Ward.

1. The A.4119, especially the pavements and the stretch between the M4 bridge and the start of the 40mph limit at Capel Llanilltern.

2. Heol Creigiau from Tesco’s to the Caesars Arms.

3. Tynant Road between the A.4119 and Ffordd Dinefwr.

4. Heol Pant y Gored

5. Tyn y Coed Road.

Clerk to arrange
142
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £11,998.72p and receipts of £4,379.52p were recorded for October 2011.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Priday, seconded by Cllr Davies and agreed.  
143
Planning Applications
There were 8 planning applications to consider and the Clerk advised that he had not received any requests for plans to be printed off for the meeting:
a) 11/01755/DCH ~ Tryfan, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 11/01760/DCH ~ Windrush, GYG.  There were no adverse comments.
c) 11/01458/DCH ~ Rocky Bank, Garth Hill, GYG.  Objections had already been made to the amended plans.
d) 11/01846/DCH ~ 45 Parc y Bryn, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
e) 11/01792/DCO ~ 1 Penmaes, Pentyrch.  There was a general discussion regarding this application with diverse recollections regarding previous applications.  Clerk was asked to check back as to previous applications and their outcomes and advise Pentyrch Councillors who, in the meantime, would check the plans on-line.  It was agreed that should there be any issues the Pentyrch Councillors would advise the Clerk.
f) 11/01869/DCH ~ Brynglas, Heol Creigiau, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
g) 11/01902/DCO ~ Graig Gwilym, Efail Isaf Road, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.

h) 11/01937/DCH ~ Pentre Hir, Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch.  It was recognised that the application at 1 Penmaes (11/01792/DCO) is connected to this application insofar as the applicants for both are husband and wife.  Pentyrch Councillors agreed they would check the plans on-line and should there be any issues they would advise the Clerk.
Cllr Pickard queried the refusal of planning permission for planning application 11/01474/DCO, Pencoed House, Llantrisant Road, Capel Llanilltern but the Clerk was unaware of the specific reasons given for refusal.
144
Correspondence
Cllr Jones asked about the letter from Cllr McEvoy (16.11.11) and requested a copy.  Clerk to arrange
145
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
Cllr Jones advised that he had driven around all the entry roads into Pentyrch with Cllr Harrison in respect of the 7.5 ton weight limit restriction for HGVs and he requested that CCC carry out a proper review in relation to the positioning of the signs.  He also pointed out that any review carried out by CCC should have consulted with certain organisations and he suspected that this had not been done.  Cllr Harrison agreed that the signs were confusing and needed clarification.  The Clerk advised that he had responded to the letter from Cllr McEvoy and had asked, yet again, for a copy of the review carried out, as it was difficult to ask for a ‘proper review’ without knowing what had been done in the first place.  

Cllr Priday asked that the Clerk write to RCT requesting that they remove the sign on the Church Village by-pass that directs traffic to Pentyrch over Mountain Road from Efail Isaf.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Thomas asked that the Clerk chase up the assurance by CCC that they would introduce centre white lines on Heol Pant y Gored outside the entrance to the Recreation Ground.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Thomas asked that the Clerk remind CCC of their promise of a sign at Tynant Road/Ffordd Dinefwr advising that the stretch of the road to the A.4119 is unsuitable to large vehicles.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Thomas asked that the Clerk remind CCC of the undertaking to keep the drains on the A.4119 at Capel Llanilltern clear of mud and leaves in order to prevent the flooding across the road.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Owen advised that he had spoken Cty Cllr Lisa Ford who had told him that she would try to accommodate PCC’s request to install yellow lines outside Tesco’s and could the Clerk write to her requesting the date when the yellow lines will be installed.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Jones advised that he had had the loan of a traffic activated speed indicator which he had placed at Heol Goch and had worked for 24 hours before it was vandalised by somebody throwing a stone at it.  Nevertheless it was being repaired and he intended placing it at various locations around Pentyrch. 

146
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	25.10.11
	Lindsay Davies
	I'd be grateful if you could please pass on to the CCC (Parks Department) my thanks for cutting back the trees that I have complained about since the beginning of the year on the river path, adjacent to Riverglade, Gwaelod y Garth. It has been worth the wait - not just the overhanging branches have gone, but also brambles, etc., cut back and the grass bank cut for the whole half mile (plus) length of the path. Very well done and appreciated (even at 9 a.m. on a Saturday morning)!
	Email to C2C


	1.11.11
	Stuart Thomas
	I have two neighbours who are concerned about the amount of debris and overgrowth in the stream which is at the rear of their property particularly between their houses and the bridle path that leads from the Frog Pond to Parc y Coed.  They have cleared as much of the stream as they can however further down the stream hazel and ash trees are apparently obstructing the stream. This together with a considerable amount of rubbish that flows down the stream has in the past caused the stream to back up.  On one occasion the stream overflowed its banks overflowing over their gardens and threatened to flood their homes.  I would appreciate if you could 

1
Arrange for our CMOs to examine if there is anything we should be doing.

2
Advise me who is responsible for the stream and the banks & bridleway

3
If the stream is the responsibility of Cardiff County or Welsh Water contact them regarding clearance.

As you are aware this stream had previously flooded caused by debris which has flowed down and obstructed the culvert under Tynant Road. For this reason if no other it would be re-assuring if we could obtain an undertaking from the responsible authority to clear the stream on a more regular basis particularly prior to each winter.
	CCC (Footpaths) advised regarding the bridleway.

CCV have been booked for clearance at Frog Pond and woodland/stream  at rear Castell y Mynach for 13.11.11

	2.11.11
	Eric Priday
	Lamppost 14 on Bronllwyn, Pentyrch is not working.
	Email to C2C

	15.11.11
	Gill Rees
	There is a pot-hole on Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau at its junction with Station Road opposite the entrance to the Creigiau Recreation Ground
	Email to C2C

	15.11.11
	Gill Rees
	There used to be three lights on posts that are present on Heol Pant y Gored, Pentyrch between Bronllwyn and Barrington Lane (first access on the left approximately 200 yards from Bronllwyn down the hill).  There are now only two lights on the lamp-posts and I would ask that the missing light is replaced.  I walk this road regularly and am aware that other people also walk the hill and the lack of lighting especially in the longer dark nights is seriously dangerous and needs urgent attention.
	Email to C2c

	15.11.11
	Gill Rees
	I should like to congratulate everybody involved in preparing for the opening of the museum, which was a great success.
	Information only

	17.11.11
	Penri Williams
	Could the CMOs cut back the overgrowth of vegetation on the north side of the path that runs from Ael y Bryn to the path between Penmaes and Bronllwyn, Pentyrch?
	CMOs advised.

	21.11.11
	Eric Priday
	Light No.2 on the footpath between Lon y Fro and Penuel Road, Pentyrch is not working
	Clerk to arrange

	21.11.11
	Gill Rees
	I want to congratulate all those involved in a wonderful evening for the opening of the museum especially the Clerk, his wife, Caroline Morgan, Lyndon Brain, Cllr Penri Williams, Don Llewellyn and Vince James for all their hard work.  I propose that a sign is now needed outside advertising the Museum and advising people of the opening times in English and Welsh as soon as possible.  Seconded by Cllr Davies and agreed by all.
	Clerk to arrange

	21.11.11
	Penri Williams
	I went to the Quarry Liaison meeting recently with the Clerk and it was a long meeting mainly concerned with the maintenance of the trees in the ancient beech woodland but also concern over the need to cut back those trees near the road for safety reasons.  Much of this work has been done but it is on-going with the quarry as well as looking at the management of the whole woods.
	For information

	21.11.11
	Mike Jones
	I have heard that the A & E Dept at Royal Glamorgan is closing at night.  [Cllr Davies responded]  I am employed by the AHA that covers this area and I will advise the Clerk whether there is any truth in this and he can circulate all Councillors.
	For information

	21.11.11
	Mike Jones
	I have been advised that the traffic camera on Manor Way is also an ANPR camera
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.15 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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